TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





JULY 13, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Mr. Diesso and wife Lisa facetime with daughter Ashley Diesso (college student at the University of Arizona) and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Delaware Engineering John Brust
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. and Councilman Murray opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
The Supervisor asked for a moment of silence for our former Highway Superintendent George Mulford who passed away on June 30, 2017.  A motion was made to leave a blank page in the minute book for George by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.

THE MINUTES OF THE JUNE 22, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was absent.

2.AFFIDAVIT & APPLICATION FOR CERTIFICATE OF RESIDENCE: Annette Boenigk of Windham has applied for proof of residence as she plans to enroll in Rockland Community College in the fall.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
3.PERMISSION TO SET UP ESCROW ACCOUNT FOR WILDER Proposed Subdivision: WILDER this is a proposed subdivision on lands of Fromm Realty.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #20 OF 2017: to authorize the Supervisor to establish the following checking escrow account to be opened at NBT Bank, Windham, NY.  The Applicant (WILDER) is to start with an opening balance of $2,500.00.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
4.REQUEST PERMISSION TO APPROVE Greek Orthodox Church Of Assumption Banner and Windham Chamber Of Commerce Banner: Both banner applications were submitted to the ARB Board on July 7, 2017. Due to the ARB Board not being able to have a quorum, the board recommended that the banner applications be sent to the Town Board on July 13, 2017 for their approval.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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5.WAJPTA REQUESTING DONATION FOR 10TH ANNUAL BACK TO SCHOOL BBQ: Tara Weiman, WAJPTA President has sent a letter to the Town Board requesting a donation from the Town as they have always been so generous in the past.  Last year 2016 the Town Attorney Larry Gardner drew up a contract with the WAJPTA and the Town of Windham. The Town of Windham will pay the WAJPTA a sum of $500.00, with both parties signing the contract. The Town Board will make the same arrangements this year as last with a contract to be signed by both parties and to pay WAJPTA a sum of $500.00.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
6.LETTER OF THANKS FROM THE PAT MEEHAN FAMILY: to Supervisor Pelham, the Windham Town Board and a special thanks to Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington in the placement of the signs on South Street honoring T. Patrick Meehan, Jr.  “Your acknowledgement of “Pat’s” dedication and service to the Town of Windham is appreciated.”
7.TOWN CLERK’S MONTHLY REPORT FOR JUNE 2017: $6,251.58.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
8.JUSTICE MONTHLY REPORT FOR JUNE 2017: Judge McCarthy $1,792.00 was noted by the Board.
9.LETTER OF SUPPORT 2017 CFA REVITALIZATION for the Village of Tannersville was requested by the Hunter Foundation.  The letter will be sent to Ms. Rossana Rosado, Commissioner, NYS Dept. of State.  The letter is to “support the Village of Tannersville’s efforts to revitalize and connects its waterways, trails and Main Street.  It creates a unique identity and it’s a great model of creative placemaking for our region.”   A motion to have the Supervisor sign and send this letter was approved by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
10.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #21 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  GENERAL FUND RESOUTION #9 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy
11.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present. The electronic billing is going well with ESO & Multimed. DOH has a lot of paperwork requirements that are being completed. Beauty did well with the festivals. Also working on check sheets for both of the rigs. Shifts are being filled without a problem.  We will have extra shifts for the upcoming events in August the Mtn. Bike Race and Tour of the Catskills.  Copy of the new ambulance contract has been sent to Larry Gardner for financing.  The new ambulance is due anytime for delivery.
12.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. Highway has completed the fixing of West Winds Road to the sewer/water building.  The highway was able to save about $4,000.00 doing it ourselves with shared services.  Payments have been made to Peckham Industries for the paving projects and will then send on to NYS CHIPS reimbursement.   Gary would like permission to diem surplus of the following three pieces of equipment the old 96-1 Ambulance, 4000 gal poly-water tank and old 345 JD mower tractor; once approved he will take care of this.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. 
13.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. Vehicle 385 has been serviced. Vehicle 386 had an issue with the left rear wheel bearing had to be replaced.  It is not covered under the warrantee however the Chief will check with Ford.  Also working on getting quotes as the older Icom radios need to be replaced as the signal is not hitting the tower.    River Valley Radio has a Motorola portable that he likes.  Officer Rogers is on FTO this month, he is doing great many compliments have been noted.  He assisted the Greene County Sheriff’s Office today on a good case and he literally got his feet wet, both suspects are in custody.   PARK REPORT: the female public bathroom one of the toilets is out of order and the sink the water has been 
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turned off.  John Garzone has been contacted to look into this. The Chief has asked Bette Rhoades to order a new home baseball plate for the ball field.  The cost will be $59.00.  AED quotes three wall units to be placed at the Town Hall, WWTP and the Highway building and one portable for the Police dept.  The cost is $7,093.00.  Also received a quote for the AED cabinets to keep the units in at a cost $1,400.00 for the three.  To save the money, they highway dept. can build them.
14.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Peters commented on the 4th of July went well good job to everyone Chief Gonzalez and his Dept. and to the Ambulance.  This morning was a water meeting with Evergreen Mtn. Construction to discuss the water project and their scheduling.  By the next meeting he hopes to have a draft copy of the Fund Balance Policy and the meeting after that to vote on it.  Councilman Van Valin to date we have three interested contractors for the contract bids of the Centre Property. As of right now he has only meet with one contractor as they must be certified for installing these shingles. The Centre Property roof along is about 2400 plus sq. ft. Councilman Murray has nothing to report on.  Town Attorney Larry Gardner is working on the bike contract for Nick Bove.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Lisa Diesso asked “how we do we do our bidding classes when the Town bids stuff out”. The Board made various comments in this discussion and noted this particular project the Engineer came up with a bid packet.  We have an advertisement policy to be posted in papers, the Dodge Report is a commercial advertisement also posted in. Anyone is welcome to bid but you must be bonded, certain types of insurance, and pay prevailing wages. Another question, Lisa was reading on line through some of the minutes and there are two issues. Sewers when they are taxing people.  Again the Board made various comments to this discussion we have a sewer district and only those people in the district that are hooked up will get billed.  The other question cleaning sludge the grease traps.  All restaurants that have grease traps are responsible for having their traps cleaned out. We supervise our own sewer system and we have full time staff that oversees this area. This is all noted in the Sewer Use Law.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS   July 13, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #13-G contained vouchers #474-538, totaling $37,319.23 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #13 contained vouchers #126-134, totaling $1,669.52 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman              Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #13 contained vouchers #191-206, totaling $13,122.74 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #7 contained vouchers #54-61, totaling $2,444.14 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
CWC STORMWATER WARRANT #7 (Planning & Assessment) contained voucher #8, totaling $7,112.50 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

NY RISING WARRANT #4 (County Route 56 Culvert/Mad Brook & Generators) contained vouchers #13-14, totaling $4,267.62 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #14-P for General contained 8 claims, totaling $6,459.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 20 claims; totaling $12,714.83 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 8 claims; totaling $6,768.82 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #14-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,560.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #14-P contained 3 claims, totaling $220.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 7:32 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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